REGULAR MEETING
VILLAGE OF BURR RIDGE
PLAN COMMISSION

April 3, 2017
7:30 P.M.
ROLL CALL
Greg Trzupek, Chairman Mike Stratis Luisa Hoch
Dehn Grunsten Greg Scott
Mary Praxmarer Jim Broline

APPROVAL OF PRIOR MEETING MINUTES
A. February 20, 2017 Plan Commission Regular Meeting
PUBLIC HEARINGS

A. Z-04-2017: 705 Village Center Drive (Hampton Social); Special Use and Findings of
Fact

Requests special use approval as per Section VII1.C.2 of the Burr Ridge Zoning Ordinance
and as per the Burr Ridge Village Center Planned Unit Development Ordinance No. A-834-
10-05, for a restaurant with sales of alcoholic beverages and live entertainment.

B. Z-05-2017; Zoning Ordinance Amendment — Rear Yard Lot Coverage and Permeable
Pavers

Requests consideration of an amendment to Section IV.H.9 of the Burr Ridge Zoning
Ordinance which states that the combined horizontal area of all accessory buildings,
structures, and uses shall not exceed 30 percent of the area to the rear of the principal
building; said amendment to consider allowing greater coverage for structures that use
permeable paver systems.

CORRESPONDENCE
A. Board Report — February 27, 2017, March 13, 2017 and March 27, 2017

B. Building Report — February, 2017

OTHER CONSIDERATIONS

There are no other considerations scheduled.
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VI. FUTURE SCHEDULED MEETINGS

A April 17, 2017: There are no hearings scheduled and the filing deadline for this meeting was
March 20, 2017.

B. May 1, 2017: The filing deadline for this meeting is April 3, 2017.

VII. ADJOURNMENT

PLEASE NOTE: All Plan Commission recommendations are advisory and are submitted to the Mayor and
Board of Trustees for review and final action. Any item being voted on at this Plan Commission meeting will
be forwarded to the Mayor and Board of Trustees for consideration at their April 10, 2017 Regular Meeting
beginning at 7:00 P.M. Commissioner Hoch is the Plan Commission representative for the April 10, 2017
Board meeting.



PLAN COMMISSION/ZONING BOARD OF APPEALS
VILLAGE OF BURR RIDGE
MINUTES FOR REGULAR MEETING OF
FEBRUARY 20, 2017

I. ROLL CALL

The Regular Meeting of the Plan Commission/Zoning Board of Appeals was called to order at
7:30 p.m. at the Burr Ridge Village Hall, 7660 County Line Road, Burr Ridge, Illinois by
Chairman Trzupek.

ROLL CALL was noted as follows:
PRESENT: 6 — Stratis, Grunsten, Broline, Praxmarer, Scott and Trzupek
ABSENT: 1 — Hoch

Also present was Community Development Director Doug Pollock and Trustee Guy Franzese.

II. APPROVAL OF PRIOR MEETING MINUTES

A MOTION was made by Commissioner Broline and SECONDED by Commissioner Scott to
approve the minutes of the February 6, 2017 Plan Commission meeting.

ROLL CALL VOTE was as follows:

AYES: 3 — Broline, Scott, and Trzupek
NAYS: 0 — None

ABSTAIN: 3 — Stratis, Grunsten, and Praxmarer

MOTION CARRIED by a vote of 3-0.

III. PUBLIC HEARINGS

Chairman Trzupek confirmed all those wishing to speak during the public hearings on the agenda
for tonight’s meeting.

V-01-2017: 1333 Burr Ridge Parkway (In Site Real Estate); Variation and Findings of
Fact.

As directed by Chairman Trzupek, Mr. Pollock described this request as follows: The petitioner
owns and manages the office building commonly known as the McGraw Hill building. They are
proposing to expand the parking lot to accommodate future tenants. Three variations are requested
including a variation for the parking lot location encroaching beyond the front of the building; a
variation to permit additional parking in a corner side yard; and variation to reduce the required
landscaping along the north lot line.

Chairman Trzupek asked the petitioner to make their presentation.

Mr. Scott Day, attorney for the petitioner, presented the petition. Mr. Day presented the site plan
of the property and described the variations being requested.
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Mr. Bob Schmude, Project Manager for In Site Real Estate, described the history of the property,
trends in the suburban office market relative to parking, and the need to re-lease most of the
building due to the pending departure of the primary tenant. Mr. Schmude referenced articles
presented to the Plan Commission that described increases in population densities in office
buildings that result in the demand for more parking.

Mr. Day stated that the parking design complies with the zoning for this property which permits
8.5 foot wide parking spaces with a 25 foot wide aisle. He said that with the improvements, the
property would still have 25% open space which exceeds the minimum 20% required by the
Zoning Ordinance. He further described the variations and referenced the building and parking
lot setbacks of other buildings on Burr Ridge Parkway which are equal to or less than proposed
for the subject property.

Mr. Schmude followed up with a more detailed description of the engineering and landscaping
plans. He noted that the landscaping islands would be irrigated and that they intend to construct a
sidewalk connecting the front door of the building to the sidewalk on Burr Ridge Parkway.

Mr. Day concluded the petitioner’s presentation with a reference to the written findings of fact
submitted to the Plan Commission.

Before asking for public comments, Chairman Trzupek asked some questions. Chairman Trzupek
asked the petitioner to describe the hardship relative to the standards for a variation. In response,
Mr. Day said that the market for suburban office requires more parking than is currently provided
due to higher populations for office space. He said that causes a hardship in that it is difficult to
lease the office space.

In response to Chairman Trzupek, Mr. Day said that 8.5 foot wide parking spaces is typical for
Class A offices.

Chairman Trzupek said that when the office building was built there was no residential in the area.
He said that now there is residential and he is hesitant to consider adding more parking that is
adjacent to the residential property.

Chairman Trzupek asked for public comments and questions.

Ms. Leslie Bowman, 1000 Village Center Drive, Unit 314, said that she and other residents use
the back side of their building regularly. She wondered why they needed so many parking spaces
and in particular the parking that is visible from her building. She also asked if drainage had been
considered given that they are expanding the parking lot.

Ms. Kristy Tramontana was present representing the Burr Ridge Corporate Park Property Owners
Association. She said the Board was concerned with the loss of green space particularly at the
southwest corner of the property adjacent to the residential condo building. She said the Board is
concerned about future changes on other properties and a precedent for more loss of green space
in the Corporate Park. She also suggested a condition prohibiting call centers which would create
24 hour traffic to the site.

Chairman Trzupek said he is concerned that they are asking to expand the parking even though
they have no tenant signed that is looking for the parking. Mr. Day responded by referring to the
articles that were submitting and confirming the petitioner’s opinion that the parking will be
needed for most any tenant interested in the property.
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Chairman Trzupek asked for comments and questions from the Plan Commission.

Commissioner Stratis said he agrees with Chairman Trzupek that it is hard to assess the need for
the parking when there is no tenant signed with specific parking requirements. He said on the
other hand, he understands that the office market has changed and agrees that generally more
parking is necessary. He referenced a comment made by the petitioner that they had considered
other creative solutions. He wondered why they would not sign a tenant to a lease subject to
approval for more parking; he noted that the market may demand more parking in general but there
can be some specific tenants who do not need more parking; and he asked about consideration for
a parking deck or converting indoor floor area on the first floor to parking.

Mr. Schmude responded that they considered a parking deck but determined it was less desirable
financially and aesthetically.

Commissioner Stratis said he does not like the 8.5 foot wide spaces and that the landscaping should
comply with code. He said he could not support inclusion of the parking area at the southwest
corner of the property due to its proximity to the residential condos. He said he would support the
variations for the 60 foot setback from Burr Ridge Parkway and the expansion of the parking in
the corner side yard.

Chairman Trzupek noted that some additional information was submitted by the petitioner just
before the meeting. He suggested that the petitioner had plenty of time to submit document before
the agenda was distributed and it was a disservice to the Plan Commission and the Board of
Trustees not to give them more time to review the information.

Commissioner Grunsten suggested that the tenant should be signed before assessing the need for
more parking. She added that she opposes adding parking at the southwest corner where it is near
the residential condos.

Commissioner Broline asked the petitioner about the impact of losing those 44 spaces at the
southwest corner. Mr. Day said it would hurt their ability to lease the building. He suggested that
the residential land use in this area should not be determinative since the office buildings were
there first and it is a mixed use area.

Commissioner Praxmarer said she believes that office buildings may need less parking in the future
because of tele-commuting. In response, Mr. Day said that technology allows smaller work spaces
and less physical storage space.

Commissioner Praxmarer suggested that losing some of the landscaping islands may be more
desirable than adding parking in the southwest corner.

Commissioner Scott asked if the petitioner had talked with the homeowners associations. Mr.
Schmude said they talked with the Burr Ridge Corporate Park Property Owners Association.

Commissioner Scott said he thinks the petitioner has confirmed the market demand for more
parking. He said he was not sure why the petitioner would not want to have a tenant signed before
proceeding through the variation process. He asked if there was a tenant ready to sign a lease.

Mr. Schmude said that they have several tenants who have indicated their desire to sign a lease but
only if there is more parking.
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Commissioner Scott said that the request for the front setback and corner side yard parking
variations are compelling. He said he has an issue with the expanded parking at the southwest
corner nearest the residential condos. He said he appreciates the addition of the sidewalk providing
access from the front door to Burr Ridge Parkway. He said he is willing to work toward a
compromise and suggested reducing the landscaping islands to get more parking north of the
building.

Chairman Trzupek suggested combining the islands so that they are not all 4 feet wide. He said
this would make for healthier landscaping in the islands.

There being no further discussion, Chairman Trzupek asked for a motion to close the hearing.

At 9:18 p.m. a MOTION was made by Commissioner Stratis and SECONDED by Commissioner
Praxmarer to close the hearing for V-01-2017.

ROLL CALL VOTE was as follows:
AYES: 6 — Stratis, Praxmarer, Grunsten, Broline, Scott, and Trzupek
NAYS: 0 — None

MOTION CARRIED by a vote of 6-0.

A MOTION was made by Commissioner Stratis and SECONDED by Commissioner Scott to
adopt the petitioner’s findings of fact and recommend that the Board approve variations from
Section XI.C.8 of the Zoning Ordinance to permit parking to be located 60 feet from the front lot
line (Burr Ridge Parkway) rather than 79.76 feet and from Section XI.C.8 of the Zoning Ordinance
to permit additional parking between the building and the corner side lot line (north line along
North Frontage Road) subject to the following conditions:

A. That the additional parking located at the southwest corner of the property shall be deleted
from the plan.

B. That the petitioner may reduce the landscaping islands to 4 feet in width as permitted by
the 1982 variation for this property to the extent that it allows the petitioner to add more
parking spaces north of the building.

C. That the parking lot expansion shall otherwise comply with the submitted plans.

ROLL CALL VOTE was as follows:
AYES: 6 — Stratis, Scott, Grunsten, Praxmarer, Broline, and Trzupek
NAYS: 0 — None

MOTION CARRIED by a vote of 6-0.

A MOTION was made by Commissioner Scott and SECONDED by Commissioner Praxmarer
to adopt the petitioner’s findings of fact and recommend that the Board approve a variation from
Section XI.C.11.a(3)b of the Zoning Ordinance to reduce the required landscaping along the north
perimeter of the parking lot subject to the same amount of plant materials to be added to the south
side of the building.

ROLL CALL VOTE was as follows:
AYES: 3 — Scott, Praxmarer, and Broline
NAYS: 3 — Stratis, Grunsten, and Trzupek

MOTION FAILED by a vote of 3-3.
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The Plan Commission discussed a separate motion regarding the landscaping variation. Prior to

any additional motions, Mr. Day said that the petitioner would withdraw the landscaping variation.

7-02-2017: 15W069 and 15W081 91°% Street (Pacocha); Rezoning Upon Annexation and
Findings of Fact.

As directed by Chairman Trzupek, Mr. Pollock described this request as follows: The petitioner is
the general contractor for the property owner who is seeking to construct a single family home on
a five acre property. The property is not currently in Burr Ridge but the owner wants to connect
to Village water and, therefore, needs to annex. There is adjacent R-3 and R-2B District zoning
so either zoning district would be compatible with surrounding zoning.

In response to Chairman Trzupek, Mr. Paul Pacocha said he had nothing to add other than to
confirm that they only want to build one home and do not intend to subdivide.

There was no one else in attendance to speak at this public hearing. Chairman Trzupek asked for
questions and comments from the Plan Commission.

Commissioner Scott said that based on the Comprehensive Plan, he would prefer the R-2B District.
Commissioner Praxmarer said she would support either zoning district.

Commissioner Broline asked about the potential impact on the adjacent unincorporated area. Mr.
Pollock said that give the wide mix of both R-3 and R-2B, the rest of the area could still go to
either zoning district. Commissioner Broline said that based on the Comprehensive Plan, he would
suggest the R-2B District.

Commissioners Grunsten and Stratis and Chairman Trzupek indicated their support for the R-2B
District zoning.

There being no further comments or questions, Chairman Trzupek asked for a motion to close the
hearing.

At 9:37 p.m. a MOTION was made by Commissioner Stratis and SECONDED by Commissioner
Grunsten to close the hearing for Z-02-2017.

ROLL CALL VOTE was as follows:
AYES: 6 — Stratis, Grunsten, Praxmarer, Broline, Scott, and Trzupek
NAYS: 0 — None

MOTION CARRIED by a vote of 6-0.

A MOTION was made by Commissioner Scott and SECONDED by Commissioner Grunsten to
adopt the petitioner’s findings of fact and recommend that the Board rezone the property to the R-
2B District upon annexation.

ROLL CALL VOTE was as follows:
AYES: 6 — Scott, Grunsten, Stratis, Praxmarer, Broline, and Trzupek
NAYS: 0 — None

MOTION CARRIED by a vote of 6-0.
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7-03-2017: 60 Shore Drive (Restani); Special Use and Findings of Fact.

As directed by Chairman Trzupek, Mr. Pollock described this request as follows: The subject
property is located at the southwest corner of Shore Drive and South Frontage Road. The property
is improved with a 60,000 square foot industrial building. The petitioner proposes to occupy
approximately 7,400 square feet of floor area for an automobile sales business. The petitioner has
submitted a business plan indicating that they would have approximately 60 vehicles for sale on
the property and that most sales are conducted via the internet. The petitioner has also indicated
they would agree to keep all of the vehicles for sale inside the building. There was a prior indoor
automobile sales business at this location but operated by a different entity.

Chairman Trzupek asked for comments from the petitioner. Mr. Eduardo Restani said he was a
resident of Burr Ridge and wanted to open and operate his business in town.

There was no public comments or questions regarding this request.
Chairman Trzupek asked for comments and questions from the Plan Commission.

There were no comments or questions from the Plan Commission except that Chairman Trzupek
said the staff conditions included the word “luxury” and not all of the vehicles describe in the
business plan would be considered luxury. He also asked for clarification of the term “minor
repair”.

Mr. Pollock said that term was generally meant to prohibit body work and major engine and
transmission repair.

Mr. Restani said they only intend to detail the cars and will not conduct repair or service.

There being no further questions or comments, Chairman Trzupek asked for a motion to close the
hearing.

At 9:43 p.m. a MOTION was made by Commissioner Scott and SECONDED by Commissioner
Praxmarer to close the hearing for Z-03-2017.

ROLL CALL VOTE was as follows:
AYES: 6 — Scott, Praxmarer, Stratis, Grunsten, Broline, and Trzupek
NAYS: 0 — None

MOTION CARRIED by a vote of 6-0.

A MOTION was made by Commissioner Scott and SECONDED by Commissioner Praxmarer
adopt the petitioner’s findings of fact and recommend that the Board grant a special use as per
Section X.F.2.a of the Burr Ridge Zoning Ordinance for an Automobile Sales and Service business
at 60 Shore Drive subject to the following conditions:

A. The special use permit shall be limited to the sales of pre-owned automobiles with
minor detailing and repairs.

B. The special use shall be limited to the 7,400 square feet of floor area known as Suite
A at 60 Shore Drive.

C. The special use permit shall be limited to Eduardo Restani and shall expire at such
time that Mr. Restani no longer occupies the space at 60 Shore Drive or at which
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time there is an assignment or termination of the lease for the space at 60 Shore
Drive.

D. Outside display and/or storage of any goods, materials, and automobiles shall be
prohibited.

ROLL CALL VOTE was as follows:
AYES: 6 — Scott, Praxmarer, Stratis, Grunsten, Broline, and Trzupek
NAYS: 0 — None

MOTION CARRIED by a vote of 6-0.

IV. CORRESPONDENCE

There were no questions or discussion regarding the Board Report or the Building Report.

V. OTHER CONSIDERATIONS
PC-01-2017: Annual Zoning Ordinance Review

Mr. Pollock referenced the written staff report regarding the annual zoning review. He said the
only item staff recommends for further consideration relates to the use of permeable pavers for
residential properties. He suggested that the Commission request authorization from the Board of
Trustees to conduct a public hearing for a zoning amendment related to the use of permeable
pavers. Mr. Pollock added that holding the public hearing would not commit the Plan Commission
to take any action on this matter.

A MOTION was made by Commissioner Stratis and SECONDED by Commissioner Grunsten
to request authorization from the Board of Trustees to conduct a public hearing to consider an
amendment to the Zoning Ordinance relative to the use of permeable pavers on residential
properties.

ROLL CALL VOTE was as follows:
AYES: 6 — Stratis, Grunsten, Praxmarer, Scott, Broline, and Trzupek
NAYS: 0 — None

MOTION CARRIED by a vote of 6-0.

VI. FUTURE SCHEDULED MEETINGS

Mr. Pollock said the filing deadline for the March 20, 2017 meeting has passed and there are no
hearings scheduled.

A MOTION was made by Commissioner Grunsten and SECONDED by Commissioner Broline
to cancel the March 20, 2017 meeting.

ROLL CALL VOTE was as follows:
AYES: 7 — Grunsten, Broline, Stratis, Scott, Praxmarer, and Trzupek
NAYS: 0 — None
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MOTION CARRIED by a vote of 6-0.

VII. ADJOURNMENT

A MOTION was made by Commissioner Broline and SECONDED by Commissioner Scott to
ADJOURN the meeting at 9:50 p.m. ALL MEMBERS VOTING AYE, the meeting was
adjourned at 9:50 p.m.

Respectfully April 3, 2017
Submitted:

J. Douglas Pollock, AICP



VILLAGE OF BURR RIDGE
COMMUNITY DEVELOPMENT DEPARTMENT

l STAFF REPORT AND SUMMARY

7-04-2017; 705 Village Center Drive (Hampton Social); Requests special use approval as per
Section VIII.C.2 of the Burr Ridge Zoning Ordinance and as per the Burr Ridge Village Center
Planned Unit Development Ordinance No. A-834-10-05, for a restaurant with sales of alcoholic
beverages and live entertainment.

Prepared For: Village of Burr Ridge Plan Commission / Zoning Board of Appeals
Greg Trzupek, Chairman

Prepared By: Doug Pollock, AICP
Community Development Director

Date of Hearing:  April 3, 2017

GENERAL INFORMATION

Petitioner: Bradley Parker

Property Owner: Burr Deed LLC

Petitioner’s Owner of Proposed
Status: Restaurant
Land Use Plan: Recommends Mixed,

Downtown Uses

Existing Zoning: B2 Planned Unit
Development

Existing Land Use: Village Center — Retail,
Restaurants, Office and
Residential Condos

Site Area: 20 Acres

Subdivision: Burr Ridge Village Center
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SUMMARY

The petitioner is seeking to open a restaurant in the Burr Ridge Village Center in the tenant space
previously occupied by Coldwater Creek. The tenant space is 6,300 square feet and is located at
the northwest corner of LifeTime Drive and Village Center Drive. The restaurant would have a
seating capacity of 313 seats.

COMPATIBILITY OF VILLAGE CENTER PLANNED UNIT DEVELOPMENT

The subject restaurant is located in the Burr Ridge Village Center. The Village Center PUD
requires special use approval for any restaurant with live entertainment or service of alcoholic
beverages. This petition requests a special use for a restaurant with service of alcoholic beverages
and with live entertainment. The live entertainment is described as being limited to live music.
There is no separate stage or performance facilities within the floor plan.

As per a 2012 amendment to the Zoning Ordinance, all restaurants with a liquor license are allowed
to stay open to Midnight on Sundays through Wednesdays and until 1 AM on Thursday, Friday
and Saturday evenings. In regards to required parking, the Village Center PUD does not require
parking calculations for any individual use. All permitted and special uses are considered to be in
compliance with the PUD based on the shared parking provided on the street, on the surface lots
and in the parking decks.

FINDINGS OF FACT AND RECOMMENDATIONS

The Findings of Fact for this petition have been prepared and may be approved if the Plan
Commission is in agreement. If the Plan Commission recommends approval of this request, the
following conditions are recommended:

1. The construction and use of the restaurant shall substantially comply with the submitted
floor plans.

2. The special use permit shall be limited to Bradley Parker and the current restaurant owners
and shall expire at such time that the current owners no longer own and operate the business
at 705 Village Center Drive.
























































































































VILLAGE OF BURR RIDGE
COMMUNITY DEVELOPMENT DEPARTMENT

| STAFF REPORT AND SUMMARY

7-5-2017; Zoning Ordinance Text Amendment; Consideration of an amendment to Section
IV.H.9 of the Burr Ridge Zoning Ordinance which states that the combined horizontal area of
all accessory buildings, structures, and uses shall not exceed 30 percent of the area to the rear
of the principal building; said amendment to consider allowing greater coverage for structures
that use permeable paver systems.

Prepared For: Village of Burr Ridge Plan Commission / Zoning Board of Appeals
Greg Trzupek, Chairman

Prepared By: Doug Pollock, AICP
Community Development Director

Date of Hearing:  April 3, 2017

SUMMARY

In response to a variation that was granted by the Board of Trustees, the Plan Commission requested
authorization from the Board to conduct a public hearing to consider an amendment to the Zoning
Ordinance relative to rear yard lot coverage. The Board directed the Plan Commission to proceed with
the public hearing.

Section IV.H.9 of the Zoning Ordinance states that the “combined horizontal area of all accessory
buildings, structures, and uses shall not exceed 30 percent of the area to the rear of the principal
building.” Accessory buildings and structures include garages, sheds, swimming pools, decks, patios,
driveways, and similar structures. Although the Zoning Ordinance does not describe the purpose of this
regulation, it appears to be intended for two reasons: to limit stormwater run-off and to more generally
preserve green space.

The variation recently granted by the Board of Trustees (Ordinance A-834-04-17; 15W241 81% Street)
permitted the rear lot coverage to be increased from 30% to 38% and was based on the driveway and
walkways in the rear yard using a permeable paver system. In that particular case, the rear lot coverage
was 20% for an accessory building with the remaining 18% being a driveway and walks built with
permeable pavers.

Staft did limited research (more can be done if needed) and has determined that it is common for
municipal zoning and stormwater regulations to exclude permeable paver systems from lot coverage
calculations. If installed and maintained properly, permeable paver systems will mitigate the
stormwater run-off and provide a substantial benefit to an overall stormwater system. However, in
terms of appearance, permeable paver surfaces are not the same as green space. Thus, an exception for
permeable paver systems will only address one of the reasons for the rear lot coverage.

Permeable Paver Systems and Permeable Pavement: There are a variety of paving materials and
paver systems that may be considered permeable. The most commonly used for residential properties
appear to be the permeable paver systems where the area between and underneath the concrete pavers
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is designed for infiltration of stormwater. Attached is a letter and brochure from Unilock, a company
that constructs permeable paver systems, and a report from Village Engineer Dave Preissig.

Consideration: The attachments provide some very general information about permeable paver
systems. Staff suggests that the hearing on Monday be opened with the intent of collecting questions
and concerns. Staff will then take that information, conduct more research, and come back to the Plan
Commission at a specified time.




R

BURR RIDGE

PUBLIC WORKS
MEMDO
To: Doug Pollock, Community Development Director
From: David Preissig, P.E., Director of Public Works & Village Engineer
Date: March 24, 2017
Subject: Engineering Summary for Plan Commission: Consideration of Permeable Pavers

With Respect to an Allowance for Increasing Rear-Lot Coverage

The concept of porous pavement is to allow rainwater to infiltrate into and through the surfaces
of driveways, parking lots, and other normally impervious surfaces. Permeable pavers are an
example of porous pavement and consist of solid concrete pavers with small, stone-filled joints
that allow water to flow into highly permeable, open-graded bedding, base, and subbase
aggregates. The void spaces among the aggregates can store water and enable infiltration into the
soil subgrade rather than generating surface runoff. Depending on material, the paver blocks are
largely impervious; however, the paver joints should provide 100% surface permeability.

Several considerations are needed when designing, constructing, and maintaining a permeable
paver system. When designing a porous surface, the designer must evaluate where the infiltrated
rainwater is draining and how the stormwater is being conveyed. During construction, strict
adherence to stone material specifications and proper compaction methods would be required.
Post-construction, the person or persons responsible for perpetual maintenance must consider all
the steps, work, and schedules necessary to ensure long-term functionality.

Design Considerations:

The assortment of permeable paver systems from different vendors as well as the variety of
applications around homes and businesses would require the designer to consider at a minimum
the following:

* Must be sized and designed based on drainage area, structural requirements, soils, and the
volume control storage. In northeast Illinois, the system should be designed to provide a
stormwater runoff coefficient (C-value) of 0.7 or better. Runoff coefficients are
dimensionless values that relate the amount of runoff to the amount of precipitation
received; larger value for areas with low infiltration and high runoff (pavement, steep
gradient), and lower values for permeable, well vegetated areas (forest, flatland). A C-
value of 0.7 indicates roughly 70% of stormwater would not infiltrate but instead would
run off a surface. It should be noted that various technical guidelines estimate porous paver
systems to be equivalent in infiltration as plain gravel surface.

Page 1 of 3



» Soil infiltration rates must be determined before design. Underdrains may be used to
provide drainage unless the soil can infiltrate greater than 0.5 inches of rainfall in an hour.
However, caution should be used in areas underlain with highly permeable soils such that
infiltrated pollutants could not reach the groundwater.

* The bottom of the base aggregate should be as level as possible in order to uniformly
distribute infiltration to the surrounding soil.

» The effects of subgrade compaction, freeze-thaw cycles, frozen ground, and use of de-icing
chemicals in snow removal must be considered.

» During construction, additional precautions must be prescribed and followed to ensure the
paver voids are not contaminated with debris, dirt, or dust from adjacent construction of
the home, business, or landscaping.

» Additional design considerations are provided in the Illinois Urban Manual Practice
Standard No. 890 “Pervious and Porous Pavement” [see attached].

Maintenance Considerations:

Perpetual maintenance activities are needed to ensure the permeable paver area performs as
originally approved. Maintenance procedures include: sweeping off of gravel-filled pavers, and
use of vacuums, brushes, and water to clear out voids (additional aggregate may be needed to
replenish the joints following each cleaning). Schedules for the maintenance procedures should
be according to the manufacturers’ specifications, but general adhere to the following:

» Debris and litter removal shall be performed after storm events totaling approximately two
inches over a 24-hour period or as needed in order to prevent clogging.

» Adjacent landscaping or side slopes draining onto the paver system must be maintained to
ensure that debris, wood chips, and other runoff will not cause erosion problems or spill-
over to develop.

* Pipe underdrains and their outlets must be checked and maintained.

* Removal of sediment shall be performed as needed to ensure proper working order of the
paver system at all times.

* When the permeable paver system deteriorates or cannot be effectively maintained, and
would no longer provide the stormwater benefit, then its replacement in-kind would be
required as soon as possible.

Permitting, Inspection, and Enforcement Considerations:

A unique set of plans, details, specifications and certifications should be a considered if a
permeable paver system would be allowed to increase rear-yard lot coverage. With submittal of a
site plan to the Village, the designer would be responsible for providing calculations and details
that demonstrate the functionality of the paver system as a stormwater benefit. Inspection during
construction of the permeable paver system may add significant time and responsibilities to the
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Village’s staff in order to ensure and document that procedures and materials are at all times
compliant with the designer’s specifications.

Additional documentation would be required for recording with the building permit file that
ensures the constructed paver system closely followed the approved plans. Already as conditions
of the DuPage County Countywide Stormwater and Flood Plain Ordinance related to stormwater
best management practices (BMPs), the Village requires record drawings that have been prepared,
signed, and sealed by a professional engineer or land surveyor showing the final "as-built" and
actual in-place elevations, location of the BMP, and topography. To maintain the stormwater
benefit of the pervious paver system or continue its allowance toward increasing rear-yard lot
coverage, the property owner’s records should be annually required that demonstrate all required
maintenance activities have been performed and repairs have been completed.

Similar Municipal Restrictions:

As an example, the Village of Downers Grove encourages property owners to incorporate
various stormwater management practices such as permeable pavers, by providing credits and
incentives to their stormwater utility bill. The Village of Downers Grove issues a monthly
stormwater fee, billed to all property owners in that Village, that is based on the total amount of
impervious area on each parcel.

The Village of Downers Grove requires extensive documentation after construction for each
party applying for or receiving a stormwater fee credit to demonstrate compliance with all
applicable maintenance practices. Annual documentation includes photographs of the facility,
certifications of the property owner, indemnification of the Village, and agreements to allow the
Village unrestricted access to inspect the facility. Other documents are required that how the title
to the property is recorded to perpetually indemnify the Village and requiring the stormwater
facility on that property to remain privately owned and maintained.

Attachments

1. Hlinois Urban Manual, Practice Standard No. 890 “Pervious and Porous Pavement”,
revised June 2013.
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VILLAGE OF BURR RIDGE

l MEMORANDUM
TO: Village of Burr Ridge Plan Commission
Greg Trzupek, Chairman
FROM: Doug Pollock, AICP
DATE: March 29, 2017
RE: Board Report for April 3, 2017 Plan Commission Meeting

Atits February 27,2017, March 13,2017 and March 27, 2017 meetings the following actions were
taken by the Board of Trustees relative to matters forwarded from the Plan Commission.

7-01-2017: 555 Village Center Drive (Cruickshank); The Board of Trustees approved an
Ordinance granting this special use request for a Running Store/Fitness Apparel Store with Sales
of Craft Beer or Wine.

V-01-2017: 1333 Burr Ridge Parkway (In Site Real Estate); At the request of the petitioner,
this matter has been tabled to the April 10, 2017 meeting. The petitioner does not agree with the
condition prohibiting parking in the southwest corner of the property and intends to ask the Board
to approve the variations without this condition.

7-02-2017: 15W069 and 15W081 91st Street (Pacocha); The Board of Trustees concurred with
the Plan Commission recommendation to rezone this property to the R-2B District. A public
hearing for the annexation agreement is scheduled for April 10, 2017.

7-03-2017: 60 Shore Drive (Restani); The Board of Trustees concurred with the Plan
Commission and approved an Ordinance granting special use approval for indoor automobile sales.

PC-01-2017: Annual Zoning Ordinance Review; The Board of Trustees approved the Plan
Commission’s request to conduct a public hearing to consider a zoning amendment relative to rear
lot coverage and the use of permeable pavers. A public hearing for this amendment is on the April

3,2017 agenda.
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